35.


MINUTES of Offenham Parish Council meeting 
held at Offenham Village Hall on Monday 9th January 2023 

Parish Councillors:


James Moclair, Chairman

As per attendance register:   

Kathleen Henderson
Sheila Briers









Marcus Taylor

In attendance:



Diane Cox (Clerk)

22/186
Apologies 

Cllrs Ward, Evans, Graham & Farmer
22/187
To receive Declarations of Interest updates to Members’ Register 

None
22/188
Open Forum 


Appended to the minutes 
22/189
Meeting re-opened and the minutes of the previous meeting were considered.


The minutes of the Parish Council meetings held on 5th December 2022 were accepted as a true record and will be signed by the Chairman.
22/190 To be advised of any urgent matters not herewith included (at the Chairman’s discretion)
22/191
To consider applications received for the councillor vacancy.

The Chairman requested that item 8 on the agenda be brought forward as the applicant, Mr Mark Allard was present. He requested that Mr Allard leave the room temporarily whilst this item was discussed.


The clerk advised that one application for councillor had been received from Mr Mark Allard.  All councillors present approved the application and Mr Allard was called back to the meeting.  Mr Allard signed all relevant forms to enable him to participate in the meeting.  Proposed MT Seconded SB
22/192  To receive Clerk’s report and progress updates on current issues
Road Traffic Accident, Offenham Cross

· The County Councillor has advised that WCC Highways will be installing warning markers at the cross roads shortly.

FIXED Term Deposit

· £10k has been applied for and awaiting confirmation of deposit for 3 months. 
S106 money

· WDC is in the process of supplying annual statements to parishes.  The clerk contacted Heather Peachey at WDC for clarification on any additional funding that may be available towards the prospective MUGA (Multi Use Games Area).  She advised that £82379.01 is still available which could be used for a MUGA, the other allocation set aside within the Leasowes/ Laurels allocation has been allocated to the cycle track in Evesham and it will not be known until mid April if there are any funds remaining from that.

Street light replacement programme

· E-on has advised that they have ordered the materials required to upgrade the remaining street lamps and once these materials have been received by them they will be able to allocate a date for the work to be completed.

RoSPA safety checks in the recreation ground.

· A booking has been made for March to take advantage of their reduced costs as they are working in the area.

Wychavon Parish Games

· This is taking place at 7.30pm on the 25th January at the Civic Centre in Pershore.

Recreation ground/Play area

· The repairs to the play area surface are still outstanding and require attention.  Maurice Parkinson has advised that he would be able to undertake the work.  
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22/193
To receive correspondence (circulated prior to and during meeting).

Circulated by email prior to this meeting.
22/194
To consider the purchase of additional dog waste bins.

The clerk advised that she had spoken to Phil Childs at Wychavon who stated that he would provide costs by email however these were not received.  A verbal price had been given in the region of £450 plus vat for a new bin together with fitting costs, the annual cleansing fee is £85 + vat.

It was agreed that this item should be deferred to the next meeting. 
22/195
To consider costs for grass cutting and ground care contract for 2023/24

Maurice Parkinson has advised that there are no changes to his prices except for an increase to the Lengthsman hourly rate to £20. This was agreed by all councillors present.  Proposed SB Seconded KH. 

22/196
To consider updates regarding the Community Speedwatch scheme. 

The clerk advised that she had contacted PC Matt Beards but had received no updates.  Cllr Henderson also confirmed that she had received no contact.  The Chairman asked Cllr Henderson to send another chasing email to PC Beards.  It was suggested that the clerk contact Cllr Adams for advice as he had recommended the service.
22/197
To consider inclusions for monthly Parish Magazine.
· No increase to precept & budget

· Upgrade to LED of remaining streetlights.

22/198
Member & committee reports:
  
Report from Footpath Warden – None received.

Report updates on Rural Communities – Cllr Ward advised that the playgroup was now being run by a charity so would no longer be eligible for funding from the Offenham charity.

VHC -  Cllr Moclair reported that the exterior of the hall was in the process of being rendered and the outside lights had had to be temporarily removed.  He added that the he and Martin had met with a representative from Worcestershire Football Assn. where the proposed changing room extension was discussed. They agreed in principle to a grant of £100k and they would impose no time limit.  A representative of Offenham Rovers attended the meeting. It was envisaged that the total cost would be in the region of £300k so additional funding would be required; Martin would be looking into this.  There was a requirement for the plans to be tweaked to fulfil regulations set by the FA.  A working party would be set up to proceed with the project including representatives from both the football and cricket clubs. 

Disaster Emergency Plan (only if updates have taken place) – Maurice Parkinson advised that he no longer had equipment for snow clearing.
22/199
To receive financial update and approve bills for payment etc
At bank: 

Current account 0649818
£33383.20

as at  20.12.2022

Please note that due to the postal strike and Christmas, cheques issued in December to the value of £8944.86 have not been processed through the bank at this time.

Deposit account 7277881
£53713.90

as at  20.12.2022

37.
Bills for payment:

	V no
	Chq no
	Payee & reason for payment
	Net
	VAT
	Total

	98
	001954
	Wychavon District Council
	83.62
	16.72
	301.02

	99
	
	Wychavon District Council
	83.62
	16.72
	

	100
	
	Wychavon District Council
	83.62
	16.72
	

	101
	001955
	N Power Commercial Gas
	133.95
	6.70
	140.65

	102
	001956
	Broadmark IT Ltd
	45.00
	9.00
	54.00

	103
	001957
	Maurice Parkinson Contract Services
	132.00
	26.40
	314.40

	104
	
	Maurice Parkinson Contract Services
	130.00
	26.00
	

	105
	001958
	Offenham Village Hall
	30.00
	
	30.00

	106
	001959
	Diane Cox – Admin
	41.00
	
	683.36

	107
	
	
- Mileage

	14.40
	
	

	107
	
	
- Salary 
	627.96
	
	

	
	
	Total
	1405.17
	118.26
	1523.43


22/200
To formally approve budget and precept requirement for submission to WDC.

The clerk had previously emailed examples of calculations for the budget for 2023-24.  It was agreed that no 
increase should be incurred by Band D residents again this year.  Councillors were made aware that this would 
mean a reduction in annual spend of £575.  Proposed MA Seconded KH.

22/201 To be advised of planning matters including: 

Applications:  


W/22/02574/PIP  14 Newtown, Offenham


Permission in principle for two dwelling houses. – comment required prior to this meeting.

OPC comment:


OPC is aware that an application for a single dwelling was refused in 2005 and ruled out as a preferred site in the emerging SWDP.  There is some concern about setting a precedent should this application be approved.  The highway has issues with fast traffic and the Parish Council has contacted the local policing team on a regular basis about speeding and also has recently requested a reduction in speed to WCC highways after an accident at the crossroads.  The site is considered too small for 2 dwellings and not in keeping with surroundings.  Additionally the plot is outside the village boundary.

W/22/02271/HP 21 St Milburgh Close, Offenham


Single storey wrap around rear and side extension including garage conversion. – comment required prior to this meeting.

OPC comment: No objection

W/22/0265/FUL  Land at (os 0635 4604) Evesham Road Offenham

Erection of agricultural building and hardstanding

OPC comment: No objection

W/22/02651/ FUL  Newtown Nurseries, Three Cocks Lane


Erection of a single live in unit.

OPC comment:  

1.  The size and scale of the structure is completely out of character with anything else in the immediate area.


2.  Classifying it as a live/work unit is an attempt to circumvent planning policy to build a dwelling in open countryside which would otherwise not be permitted.


3.  There is no justification made in the application for the need for Vale Fresco to have offices (particularly of this scale) in this location.  For example, why can’t they simply build another office on one of their other sites, such as Laurels Road, Offenham, which would be regarded as brownfield development?


4.  We have significant concerns that the design of the work unit lends itself to conversion to residential accommodation for future sale on the open market.  This must be avoided at all costs.


5.  There is office space for 9 workers, yet only 1 parking space allocated for the work unit (the other 2 are for the live in unit). There will be far more vehicle movement and need for parking that is stated, particularly when including visitors.

6.  Concerns were raised about the point of discharge of the foul water, requires clarification.

W/00/02676/FUL  Spiers & Hartwell Ltd, Station Road, South Littleton

Partial demolition of existing offices and new first floor offices


OPC comment:  No objection
38

Decisions:

None

22/202
To advise items for the next meeting.

· Cllr Henderson advised that she will be unavailable for the next meeting.

· Update on the village clock.
22/203
To consider date and time for next meeting - Parish council meeting at 7.30 on Monday 9th January 2023.

Meeting closed at 9.05pm.
Signed ………………………………………………………………….     

Date………………..…..


Chairman, Offenham Parish Council

Open Forum
One member of the public present regarding councillor vacancy.
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Chairman’s initials………………


